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Noadswood

Fit for learning, fit for life





Noadswood School Governing Body

General Purposes Committee Meeting

14 November 2016 at 6.30pm

MINUTES

	Governors Present:
Bev Audoire BA

Chris Blake CB

Kathryn Marshall KM (Head Teacher)
Tammy Newey TN (Committee Chair)

Jackie Rapson JR (Chair of Governors) -  from 6.35pm

Mike Roberts MR

Diane Smith DS


	In Attendance:
Jane Hodgson JH (Cover Clerk)

Sarah Staley SS (Business Manager)

Richard Hurst RH (Chartered Accountant) - until 7.05pm

Apologies:

Sally Callander SC (Clerk)




The meeting started at 6.30pm. The meeting was quorate at all times.

	Item
	
	Action

	
	Welcome and Apologies



	

	1
	TN welcomed all to the meeting and explained that  SC was unavailable tonight so JH was standing in. There were no other apologies. JR would be arriving slightly late.

Richard Hurst, Chartered Accountant, was in attendance to present the draft Audited Accounts for the year ending 31 August 2016 and would be the first item on the agenda.

Items were then taken in the order shown.


	

	2
	Declaration of Interests


	

	
	None declared.


	

	3
	Review of Audited Accounts 2015/2016


	

	3.1
	The draft accounts had been circulated in advance and were displayed on the screen.

RH gave an overview as follows:

· Net Current Assets: p22 shows the school's balance sheet, and the school's Net Current Assets of £1,377,568.  This is a strong position for the school and is an improvement from the previous year's figure of £1,344,059. It is pleasing given that at one stage, a deficit had been predicted. A deficit has been avoided due to savings made, deferrals and underspends in some areas.

JR joined the meeting at 6.35pm.

· Income and Expenditure: this is shown on p21. 

· Depreciation: this is calculated at £254,525 for the year (Restricted Fixed Asset Funds, p21 and Note 6, p32). This is not cash and recognises the  reduction in the value of assets.

· Defined Benefit Pension Scheme Liability: this is shown on p22 and is the deficit in the Local Government Pension Scheme (LPGS). It has risen from £779,000 last year to £1,661,000 this year. This increase in the deficit is due to a change in the 'discount rate' used by actuaries from 3.98% to 2%. There is no immediate effect on the school's finances. The valuation criteria may change again although it is thought that the liability is unlikely to reduce. Instructions will be received by the school at the appropriate time about how the deficit should be addressed. The school will have no discretion. 

A short discussion followed. 

· Comparison with other schools: referring again to the Net Current Assets figure of £1,377,568, RH explained that this compares favourably with other similar secondary schools audited by his firm. However, there is a concern nationally that in the next five years or so, schools will fall into deficit as expenditure continues to exceed income. If academy schools run out of money, the Education Funding Agency (EFA) usually suggests that a Multi-Academy Trust (MAT) is formed with other academies so that economies of scale can be achieved. It is known that MATs are considered favourably by RSCs (Regional School Commissioners). RH congratulated the GB on the school's current position and paid tribute to the strong Finance team.

· Trustees' Report: Pages 8-9 represents an overview of the school's finances. It contains the school's Reserves Policy and associated figures; these are new requirements this year.  

A discussion followed. A governor questioned whether the reserve level should be more specific than the stated 7% minimum, and felt a capital investment plan is needed. It was acknowledged that the school is less likely to have grants approved by the EFA if it has a large surplus. 

· New aspects this year: in addition to the Reserves Policy above, there is a new requirement to state the total amount of Senior Leadership salaries; this is on p33. The aim of this requirement is to ensure that schools are not top-heavy with leaders.

· First Time Adoption of FRS 102 (Financial Reporting Standard): this is stated on p44. A governor asked for further explanation. RH advised that the main effect on schools is in respect of reporting holiday pay liability for non-teaching staff on 52 week contracts. It also covers intangible assets e.g. software licences, but only if there is a material effect, which is not the case at this school. FRS 102 has no impact on this school's finances this year.
· Capital Investment Plan/Assets: a further discussion followed. A governor asked how the school acquired its assets in the first place. RH explained that this took place at the time of transfer away from the Local Authority to academy status. A governor commented that the academy leases the building. RH confirmed that the buildings are leased at a peppercorn rent. The EFA equates the right to use and occupy the buildings with ownership, even if this is not the case in terms of legal ownership. This aspect is the cause of some controversy nationally and can cause particular issues in church schools. 
A governor asked whether the work on the science block will increase the school's value. RH confirmed this but as schools are unlikely to be sold, then there is a question mark over the whole concept of value. 

There will be a CIF bid to the EFA for the main block roof (see also item 7.4). It was noted that schools with high surpluses have still had bids agreed. RH advised that originally, academies could keep a maximum carry-forward surplus of 12% but this requirement has now been abandoned. 


	

	3.2
	Audit Findings: this document had been circulated in advance and details the matters arising from the audit. RH gave a brief overview. All matters arising are considered relatively minor and many have already been rectified.

A governor queried the third item which states that there were not purchase orders for two items of expenditure. SS advised that these related to job adverts and were for minor amounts. 

The Committee thanked RH for his presentation and work on the accounts and he left at 7.05pm.

The Committee paid tribute to the good work of SS and the whole Finance team for its sound financial control and management.


	

	4
	Safeguarding


	

	
	The HT had nothing to report. The annual Safeguarding Audit will be presented at the next FGB Meeting.


	

	5
	Health and Safety Incidents


	

	
	The HT had nothing to report.


	

	6
	Approval of Last Minutes 19 September 2016 and Matters Arising


	

	
	The minutes were unanimously approved and signed by TN. There were no matters arising.


	

	7
	Finance Report  - 2016/2017 Period 1


	

	
	SS's presentation had been circulated in advance.


	

	7.1
	HCC Service Level Agreements (SLAs):  SS gave an overview as follows:
· Educational Psychologists: alternatives are being considered as the value for money in the SLA is in doubt. There will be an update at the next meeting.
· Education Financial Services (EFS): this SLA is barely used and overlaps with services provided by Edufin. SS proposes that it is not renewed. A governor asked whether the school gets support from PS Financials. SS advised that the company provides software only.
A governor commented that all SLAs present collaboration opportunities with other schools.

· SHE Software (Health and Safety): this is to continue. A governor asked whether the agreement with Ray West's H&S company will be renewed too. SS confirmed that the school purchases a set number of hours per annum but these can be topped up as necessary. 
A short discussion followed about Ray West's H&S courses. Some felt they are too long and that their aims could be achieved in an hour rather than half a day. Others commented that his courses are excellent, and that the school needs consistency in its H&S arrangements for a few years, following the recent audit. The school's H&S arrangements can be reconsidered once a strong audit has been received.

The school's Contract List and Risk Register will be reviewed at a future meeting.

	Next Agenda

	7.2
	Parent Online Bank Fees: SS explained that the system cannot distinguish between credit and debit cards. Therefore, a 0.5% fee is proposed on all trips where online payment is allowed, i.e. trips over £60.

This was unanimously agreed following a short discussion. This fee will be added into the trip costs and parents will not be aware of the breakdown. This aspect will be incorporated into the school's Charging and Remissions Policy.

	SS

	7.3
	Major Budget v Actual Final Variances (all positive): SS explained that this slide shows how savings have been achieved during the year.  A governor queried how £20,000 has been saved in curriculum departments. SS explained that the figure represents numerous small underspends across departments, and that the saving is a small saving against a huge budget in a school of this size. A governor suggested that if there are consistent underspends then future budgets could be reduced.


	

	7.4
	CIF (Condition Improvement Fund) Bids: these are for the re-cladding of the science block and main block re-roofing. Bids will be submitted early next month and answers are expected by March.


	

	7.5
	Cashflow Statements and Balance Sheet: information from SS about these will follow at the next meeting; 


	Next Agenda

	7.6
	2016/2017 End of Year Deficit: this is predicted to be £192,000. One factor is that pupil numbers have risen, so they have to be catered for on the previous year's income. By August 2019 it is predicted that the surplus funds will be reduced to £456,000.

A governor commented that, with the £1.3M surplus we will be purchasing capital assets which can be depreciated. SS reiterated the point made by RH that we must account for the cost of assets in full in the year in which they are bought. A governor commented that we should consider the long term plan for the management of capital assets in order to future-proof the school’s facilities.

SS referred to the Five Year Asset Development Plan which had also been circulated in advance. A discussion followed about astroturf replacement and whether this is could be considered as maintenance rather than capital expenditure. SS explained her definition of capital items, as opposed to revenue items, are one-off items that are over and above routine maintenance rather than capital assets in the traditional accounting sense. The replacement astroturf has been included in the Plan only as a possibility. A governor queried the cost-efficiency of replacing the astroturf and whether the income from lettings that use the facilities is enough to justify the cost. It was agreed that the astroturfed pitches constitute an essential aspect of the school's community facilities and must be maintained to a high standard. Consideration could be given to increasing the charges for lettings.

A governor asked how long the school minibuses last. It was agreed that they last many years. TN is aware of a possible funding source for minibuses and she will investigate this further.

SS advised that the circulated Five Year Forecast document gives further detail about Capital Expenditure.

A governor commented that if pupil numbers continue to rise, a new classroom will be necessary.

	TN

Next Agenda

	8
	EFA Letter 6 October 2016


	

	
	This had been circulated in advance, and is sent annually to Accounting Officers in all academies to highlight important financial management and governance issues in the sector.

TN advised of aspects of particular relevance to this school as follows:

· The GB is already working on plugging its skills gaps.

· The Whistleblowing Policy is already in place.

The HT advised that this is a very useful letter which should be read by all. A governor queried whether all trustees should be confirmed as having read the letter. JR  advised that this will be discussed at the next FGB Meeting.


	FGB Agenda

	9
	School Improvement Plan (SIP) - Item 4


	

	
	The HT gave an overview of the objectives within Item 4 as follows:

1. Teaching Alliances: Nikki Dossett recently ran an interview process as part of the SUPA Alliance, involving English and PE candidates. The school is currently advertising for replacement staff in both subjects, as well as Geography, with a closing date of 5 December 2016.

A governor asked whether there are any Noadswood 'ambassadors' at universities who are actively promoting the school as a large employer. The HT advised that whilst these do not exist as such, there are several ways that the school promotes itself as an employer, e.g. via its Teaching Alliances work and also its involvement in STEM. She will provide an update on this at the next meeting.

2. Health and Safety: half-termly checks have now been successfully established, involving the HT, Business Manager (SS) and the Premises Manager. Risk Assessment training has been provided by Ray West.  The HT is driving forwards a cultural shift in H&S in school this term. Future work includes the quality assurance of Risk Assessments, a review of action points and the establishment of new ones.
A governor praised the HT's actions in respect of H&S and said that matters are clearly improving. Another suggested that H&S objectives could be included in Performance Management for post-threshold teachers. All agreed that this is a sound proposal and contributes towards the development of middle leadership.

3. Enhancing the School's Public Profile: since her arrival the HT has worked hard in forging relationships with other local schools. This work is ongoing. She has booked a 'splash' about the school in the local press. She is working closely with the vicar of St Andrew's Parish Church on restorative justice and proactively responding to antisocial behaviour in the community; the focus is on pre-empting it.
A governor asked if there is an update on proposed Open Evenings, but the HT advised there are no updated plans yet. Another asked if there have been any 'near misses'. SS advised there have been three and work is underway to address issues raised.

Governors raised several queries about FROG and a short discussion followed. The HT advised that she updates FROG frequently. 


	Next Agenda

	10
	Policy Reviews


	

	10.1
	Health and Safety Policy: this had been circulated in advance; it was decided that this would be considered at the next meeting.


	Next Agenda

	10.2
	Fixed Asset and Depreciation Policy: this had been circulated in advance showing various amendments proposed by SS. One change is to make a distinction between the Inventory and the Fixed Asset Register. Another change is stating a residual value of £30+ for the necessity of written authorisation for the disposal of items. This will enable staff to throw away old items like cassette recorders with a market value of less than £30. 

A discussion followed about how often  a stock check against the inventory should take place. It currently happens annually. All agreed that this is too often and a check every two years would be more workable. This change was unanimously agreed and will be implemented by SS. The rest of the policy, including all proposed changes by SS, was also unanimously agreed.


	SS

	11
	Governor Oversight Visits


	

	
	· MR visited SS recently to assist with the Governors' Report.

· TN visited recently  to check H&S training and to discuss various H&S checks, including those done by governors.

· TN also visited for a finance discussion with SS.

· CB is to undertake a fire safety and first aid check next term and will liaise with SS about a date.

· MR is to undertake a site inspection and a review of COSHH (Control of Substances Hazardous to Health) in the second half of the Spring term.

A governor queried whether governors should undertake H&S spot checks and ask for any necessary evidence. The HT agreed that these should be considered in due course but that this year's cycle of checks should be completed first.


	CB

	12
	Governor Training


	

	
	· TN recently attended a Finance course, which she found very beneficial. She added that the Ofsted evaluation schedule has been updated and now includes consideration of how seriously the GB takes its own training and development.

· TN and PJP are to attend Holding Leaders to Account.

CB advised that the GB's Skills Matrix needs to be updated with recent training so that training gaps can be identified. This will be further discussed at the next FGB Meeting. Also at this meeting, this year's Whole GB Training session will be discussed.


	FGB Agenda

	13
	Any Other Business


	

	
	None.


	

	14
	Future Agenda Items


	

	
	None discussed.


	

	15
	Date of Next Meeting


	

	
	Monday 16 January 2017 at 6.30pm.


	


The meeting closed at 8.30pm.
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